MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 26, 2011
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville 

 
Denny Taylor, A-New Alexandria      

Township





Ed Willison, A-Amsterdam     
Terry Bell, Vice-President, R-Salem Township


 
Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary, R-Toronto             

COUNTY ENGINEER
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County 


James Branagan 
Jeffrey Bonecutter, R-Wayne Township



 
Dana Brown, R-Yorkville                


GUESTS                            
Bill Cermak, R-Smithfield Township             

Donald Wilson, Saline Township  
Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township  


Angela Suggs, 4th Ward Steubenville 
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville



Council
Donnie Elder, R-Knox Township         


Delores Wiggins, Ohio Valley Black Caucus
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County  


Chris Petrossi, Urban Projects Director
Danny Householder, R-Saline Township           

Karen Dobzynski, EOO, Fair Housing 
Mayor Ray Jeskey, R-Adena              

       

Administrator        
Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township       


Carl White-Regional Housing Center
Frank Litva, R-Warren Township          


David Chester-Steubenville Fair  
Robert Nottingham, R Cross Creek Township


Housing Committee 


Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County       


Mattie Patterson-Steubenville Fair

Matt Parise, R-Wintersville              



 Housing Committee

Dean Richarsh R-Wells Township


Gloria Crossland-Steubenville Fair

Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township


 Housing Committee

Judy Ruckman, R-Mingo Junction   


Jacky Hines-Steubenville Fair Housing
Ken Stanley, R-Irondale 





  Committee
   

Dan Stone, R-Springfield Township
Mayor Jeffrey Stone, R-Bergholz



STAFF
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director
Larry Zelek, R-Mt. Pleasant Township


Richard Fender, Planner
Rich Gatchel, A-Dillonvale




Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant 
Barbara Stacey, A-Empire







OPENING OF MEETING:
President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence after which the membership recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  

ROLL CALL:
Vice-President Bell called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 

JEFFERSON COUNTY RPC










 
OCTOBER MINUTES











PAGE 2
MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 28, 2011 MEETING








A motion was made by Mayor Thomas to accept the minutes of the September 28,  2011 meeting; seconded by Mr. Stone; motion passed unanimously. 

COMMUNICATIONS – There were no communications.
OFFICERS AND EXECUTIVE BOARD -  President Fabian announced next month in November we need to do appointments of new officers, he asked the Commission if they wanted to appoint a nominating committee or do nominations from the floor.  The Commission agreed to do nominations from the floor for President, Vice-President, Secretary, and in January it will be nominations and votes for the four (4) executive members.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

FY2010 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM –   The County was awarded $284,000.00 and all projects are completed.   All street repairs have been completed and all home repairs are completed.  We did 8 homes under the Home Repair (7 roofs and 1 furnace).

FY2011 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM –  The allocation came down to be $260,000.00 ($24,000.00 less than last year) however we are required to use $24,000.00 plus $856.00 for administration from the county’s Revolving Loan Fund which brought our allocation back to the same amount as last year.  The breakdown is as follows:


$48,000.00-Village of Smithfield (Repaving-Tanner and High Streets)



$48,000.00-Wintersville (Sidewalk-Fernwood Road)


$48,000.00-Wells Township (Repaving-Washington Road)



$27,200.00-City of Toronto (Repaving Fifth Street from Alexander to Craig Street)



$67,800.00-Home Repairs

The grant application was completed and submitted to the state by July 29th.  After a review the County engineer had to submit documentation that he used prevailing wage and he did.  The Village of Wintersville needs to provide the same and to this date has not.  The State is holding our release of funds letter until we provide the documentation.

The Ohio Neighborhood Stabilization -   We have completed 29 demolitions.  We are still working with our Consultants (CT Consultants), Belmont County and Region 19 for unused funds.  The Director has contacted communities that were on the list asking them to start preparing in case this funding becomes available.   

 USEPA Grant –  This grant is moving forward and the Planner, Rich, will report on this.  We do have another quarterly report and the sad part is that we only have about $200,000.00. left of available funds.  A meeting will be held here in the very near future on how we will be spending these funds, again Rich will be reporting on that.

WATER AND SEWER (Pottery Addition) –  Everyone has probably read in the paper about  the Pottery Addition Sewer Project.  A preconstruction meeting was held, the bids went out and came in within reason and the lowest bidder was not awarded the contract, instead the County Commissioners awarded the bid to the second lowest bidder.  The lowest bidder (Mr. Dave Sugar) has placed an injunction against the county not to award the contract.  We will await the outcome.  Timing is really important with this project because of the funding sources involved.
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Land Use Plan – We have been awarded a $20,000.00 grant through RCAP.  We have identified our stakeholders and a meeting was held on October 4.  Our consultant, Mr. Ben Kenny has been in the area a couple of times already.  He has met with representatives of BHJ and the City of Steubenville for their strategic plan and all.  We are gathering all the information throughout the winter months and the first part of the year a meeting will be held with the stakeholders.  Again, this plan will take time to put together.

OMEGA –  On October 12th we held a funding Opportunities Informational meeting at Eastern Gateway Community College which was sponsored by Regional Planning and OMEGA.  The meeting was very informative on learning how to apply for various Grants.  For anyone who missed the meeting or has questions they can contact the Regional Planning Office or they can contact Ms. Wierzblcki at (740) 439-4471 or email her at jeannettew@omegadistrict.org. 

The Director explained the next scheduled meeting for the Planning Commission falls on November 23 which is the day before Thanksgiving.  A motion was made by Mr. Litva to move the meeting back to November 16; seconded by Mr. Householder; motion passed unanimously.


Director Mucci reported we were notified by the Ohio Historical Society of an amendment to our Programmatic Agreement which will expire December 31, 2011.  We  can fill out this amendment and it will also extend our agreement to 2014.  Normally it has to go through the Board of Commissioners but it is now indicated from the state that the Regional Planning Director can sign the agreement also.  A motion was made by Mr. Paprocki to have Director Mucci sign the programmatic amendment between  Jefferson County and the Ohio Historical Society; seconded by Mr. Stone; motion passed unanimously.

PLANNERS REPORT


The Planner reported since the last meeting in September two Phase II Brownfield studies have been completed.

He reported he has copies of the most recent USEPA Brownfields Grant quarterly report if anyone would like a copy, please see him.


The Clean Ohio Assistance Fund application for the Kaul Clay property requires a public meeting.  This meeting will be held on November 28, 2011 at 2:00 p.m. at the Toronto City Hall located at 416 Clark Street, Toronto, Ohio.  The public is invited to attend.


The USEPA Brownfield Grant has about $200,000 left to pay for hazardous phase I and phase II studies.  Next month we will be meeting with TRC, our brownfield consultant and some others to consider possible sites to use the remaining funds.

FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported the receipts at the end of September in the Regional Planning account were $164 573. 84 and the disbursements were $123,080.72 which left a balance of $ 41,493.12.  

Director Mucci welcomed both the 4th ward Councilperson, Angela Suggs and also welcomed Delores Wiggins who is the president of the Black Caucus in Jefferson County. 

 Director Mucci explained the Regional Planning Commission entered into an agreement through our CDBG Grant application for our Fair Housing Practices with the Ohio Valley Fair Housing Practices Commission which is basically the Steubenville Fair Housing Practices.  He introduced Chris Petrossi, the Director; Carl White who is the Consultant and will be making the presentation this evening and the Chairperson of the Fair Housing Board Chairman Gloria Crossland.   Three Board members;  David Chester, Mattie Patterson, and Jacky Hines.  Director Mucci then turned the meeting over to Mr. Carl 
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White.  Mr. White explained he is from the Regional Housing Center in Columbus and is also the Consultant for the City of Steubenville for Fair Housing matters.  He explained the presentation had been put together for elected and appointed officials, as well as persons who are residents of the County and the City of Steubenville.  He asked everyone before they leave to please pick up some of the brochures which were on the table and take them back with them and  place them in conspicuous places so that people who might have problems with housing denial discrimination will know what to do if in fact they are discriminated against.  Housing discrimination affects all of us.  His job through this training is to provide a better understanding to elected officials and everyone of the fair housing law.  The Fair Housing is necessary because it is the law (Federal, State, and Local), it is the right thing to do morally, because we enjoy the use of CDBG dollars, because elected and appointed officials should know how to deal with alleged housing discrimination, and because housing discrimination mainly is illegal.  We have had Fair Housing Law in this country for a long time it goes back to the early 1776.  The Congress passed the Civil Rights Act of  1866 which gave all citizens the same rights as white people to inherit, purchase, and sale real property.  However the Supreme Court held that the protection of 1866 only applied to State and Public actions and not private actions of discrimination.  That is how some of the public law in the states and local communities got over.  The Constitution of the State of Ohio as adopted in 1851 provided for equal opportunity in housing.  Ohio had a Fair Housing law before the United States Government did.  In 1954 the Civil Rights and Fair Housing movement was strengthened when the Supreme Court in the ruling of Brown versus Board of Education struck down separate but equal doctrine that had been the legal basis for racial separation.  In the State of Ohio laws against housing discrimination are administered by the Ohio Civil Rights Commission.  The Federal Government did not pass their Fair Housing Law until 1968.  Mr. Smith explained the basic rules of Fair Housing.  In most housing transactions it is against the law to discriminate on the basis of protected classes.  That means housing discrimination is illegal when a person is treated differently because they are a member of a protected group or class of people covered by Fair Housing Laws.  One of the things the State is very strong about as related to Fair Housing in the County is affirmatively furthering fair housing. 

Mr. Petrossi said that there will be further training seminars throughout the year and he hopes people will watch for them and attend them.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be NOVEMBER 16, 2011 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers. 

ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Parise moved that the meeting be adjourned; seconded by Mr. Stone; motion carried

unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

